

AB

The regular meeting of the Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board was held on Thursday, June 27, 2018 at City Hall, 400 South Orange Avenue, City Hall, Sixth Floor, Manatee A & B Conference Room, 400 South Orange Avenue, Orlando, Florida. Chair Wendy Connor called the meeting to order at 3:41 p.m. noting a quorum was present.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Wendy Connor, Chair

Bill Lambert, Vice Chair

Jamie Barati Doug Taylor Eugene Jones

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Doug Taylor

Commissioner Victoria Siplin

STAFF PRESENT:

Thomas C. Chatmon, Jr., Executive Director

Walter Hawkins, Director of Urban Development

David Barilla, Assistant Director

Christel Brooks, Administrative Specialist

Ashley Edwards, Board Secretary Kelly Allen, Marketing Coordinator

Kimberley Allonce, Economic Development Coordinator III

Analys Sanchez, Interactive Media Coordinator Tiffany Stephens, Division Fiscal Manager

Mercedes Blanca, Project Manager

Dominique Greco Ryan, Project Manager Bob Fish, Downtown Facilities Supervisor Billy Hattaway, Director of Transportation Jason Wojkiewicz, Budget Analyst III Gustavo Castro, Project Manager I

<u>Approval of Minutes</u> - A motion was made by Terry Delahunty and seconded by Bill Lambert to approve the minutes of the May 24, 2018, 2018 CRA Advisory Board meeting. The motion carried unanimously.

<u>Parramore Update:</u> Mr. Walter Hawkins, Director of Urban Development updated the Board on recent events held in the Parramore Area. The Board thanked Mr. Hawkins for his presentation.

Executive Director's Report: Thomas Chatmon Jr., Executive Director updated the Board on the License agreement for the Ambassadors Program. The Board thanked Mr. Chatmon for his update.

New Business:

a. North Quarter Transportation Study – Mercedes Blanca, Project Manager - The main arteries through the North Quarter District, which include Orange Avenue and Magnolia Avenue north of Colonial and south of Ivanhoe Boulevard, are both currently one-way roads. One of the findings that came from the ProjectDTO process and that is reflected in the DTOutlook is the need to assess opportunities to transform one-way streets in downtown to two-way streets in a manner that improves pedestrian accessibility and lends itself to a balanced use of all modes. As a result, the CRA partnered with the Transportation Department on the first phase of a study to assess the feasibility of roadway restoration to two-way operations.

Metric Engineering was engaged for Phase 1 of the study on September 2017 to develop conceptual conversion alternatives and document the operational and safety impacts in the study area for 2017 and future year 2035. The results and recommendations from Metric Engineering's work concluded that restoring both Orange Avenue and Magnolia Avenue to two-way operations is feasible from a technical standpoint.

City and CRA staff are now interested in engaging the urban planning team of Canin Associates to assist with Phase 2 of the one-way to two-way operations study. The objective of this phase would be to engage with stakeholders to determine the community's sentiment regarding the possible roadway restoration to two-way and bring the concept to a functional design level. The process would be designed to achieve an informed consensus on what the streets and intersections should look like for mobile users (i.e. walkers, cyclists, transit users, and motorists) and static users (i.e. residences and businesses). Canin Associates will also be engaging Toole Design Group for their expertise in the area of roadway restoration as they have successfully executed similar projects in other cities.

Staff recommended that the Advisory Board recommend to the CRA that it authorize the City's Chief Procurement Officer to enter into an agreement with Canin Associates in an amount not to exceed \$167,179.00 for the Phase 2 transportation study of the North Quarter District, subject to review and approval of the City Attorney's Office, and approve the prior CRA expenditures of \$124,559.34 for the Phase 1 transportation study of the North Quarter District performed under Metric Engineering's contract with the City approved by City Council on July 13, 2015 and Service Authorization issued by the Chief Procurement Officer on September 1, 2017.

A motion was made by Terry Delahunty and seconded by Jamie Barati to recommend to the CRA that it authorize the City's Chief Procurement Officer to enter into an agreement with Canin Associates in an amount not to exceed \$167,179.00 for the Phase 2

transportation study of the North Quarter District, subject to review and approval of the City Attorney's Office, and approve the prior CRA expenditures of \$124,559.34 for the Phase 1 transportation study of the North Quarter District performed under Metric Engineering's contract with the City approved by City Council on July 13, 2015 and Service Authorization issued by the Chief Procurement Officer on September 1, 2017.

b. <u>Downtown Arts District Funding Agreement – Thomas Chatmon Jr., Executive Director -</u> Over the last decade, DAD has operated a multi-use arts facility known as City Arts Factory at the building located at the northeast corner of Orange Avenue and Pine Street that has serviced citizens and visitors. In recent years, DAD has also been conducting other art related activities within the Rogers building located at 29 South Magnolia through an arrangement with the building's owner, Ford Kiene. Through a donation of property closing this week, the Gallery at Avalon Island, LTD is donating the Rogers Kiene building located at 37 and 39 South Magnolia Avenue to the City for continued operation as a "cultural facility". City Council will be considering, on its agenda for July 9, 2018, a lease with DAD to operate a re-envisioned City Arts Factory within the Rogers Kiene building.

It is a goal of the Downtown Orlando Community Redevelopment Area Plan, including the 2015 amendment thereto, the DTOutlook, ("Plan") to support further development of the Cultural Corridor as shown within the Plan and to incentivize expanding art studios and other cultural facilities to diversify cultural and creator choices within the Downtown Community Redevelopment Area ("Area"). Additionally, the Plan specifically contemplates that the CRA provide funding and support to arts groups within the Area. In order to operate the City Arts Factory within the new space, DAD will need to make significant renovations to the facility. In addition to implementing new programs and opportunities that the new space offers, DAD will continue to provide arts related events such as Third Thursdays, lunchtime events, juried art shows and outreach to Downtown schools and arts groups.

The proposed funding agreement provides for a payment of \$25,000 annually for a five year period to DAD for its assistance in helping the CRA to achieve its Plan goals related to diversification of cultural and creator choices within the Area. Detailed performance benchmarks related to the operation of the City Arts Factory and specific programs are provided in the Agreement. Additionally, to further implement the Plan strategy of incentivizing expanding art studios and other cultural facilities, the agreement provides for up to \$100,000 in renovation expenses and up to \$25,000 in relocation/re-branding costs to be paid by the CRA, with all expenditures subject to the approval of the CRA Executive Director.

Staff requested that the CRA Advisory Board recommend to the CRA that it approve the Funding Agreement for Downtown Arts District, subject to review and approval of the City Attorney's Office, and authorize the Chair and Executive Director to execute the Agreement.

Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board Minutes Page 4

A motion was made by Terry Delahunty and seconded by Jamie Barati to recommend to the CRA that it it approve the Funding Agreement for Downtown Arts District, subject to review and approval of the City Attorney's Office, and authorize the Chair and Executive Director to execute the Agreement. The motion carried unanimously.

Next Meeting

The next scheduled meeting of the Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board is Wednesday, July 25, 2018 at 3:00 p.m., at City Hall, Manatee A & B Conference Room, on the Sixth Floor.

Adjournment

There being no further business to come before the Community Redevelopment Agency Advisory Board, Chair Wendy Connor adjourned the meeting at 4:24 p.m.

Thomas C Chatmon, Jr.

Executive Director

Ashley Edwards Board Secretary